
Minutes of the Meeting of Stradbroke Parish Council

held at the Community Centre, Stradbroke

Monday, 12th September 2016
Present:  Peter Smith, Gerald Jenkins, Jo Baber, Ellie Wharton, Maureen John, George Chaplin, Nick Stones, Carrie Barnes, Oliver Last, Stuart Gemmill, Velda Lummis.
In Attendance: Cllr Julie Flatman, Odile Wladon (Clerk), 7 members of the public.

	
	
	Action

	16.1
	The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
	

	16.2
	Apologies for Absence: apologies were received from Don Darling and Ollie Coles.  Councillors consented to these absences.
	

	16.3
	Declarations of Interest: Carrie Barnes informed Councillors that she no longer had an interest in the Drs Surgery Lease as she had resigned from the Trust.
	

	16.4
	Dispensations: none were requested.
	

	16.5
	Public forum: No comments were received
	

	16.6
	Minutes of the meetings 11th and 18th July and 8th August 2016: were accepted by 9 votes in favour with 2 abstentions.
Matters arising: Peter Smith informed the meeting that the Trust had organised a further valuation of the Drs Surgery – the Trust felt this was within the terms of the lease, the Clerk questioned this.  Peter Smith informed the meeting that he had received an email from Clarke & Simpson which he felt showed the original valuation was incorrect, the Clerk pointed out that the email had been copied to her and she queried his interpretation.  Peter Smith informed the meeting that the Trust had not yet met to discuss their valuation and would like to meet with the Council in private to review the rent previously agreed by the Council.  The Chair suggested that once the Trust has met they should write to the Council.
	

	16.7
	Insurance: The Clerk had circulated the annual renewal from Came & Co.  The council voted unanimously to accept the renewal including a 5% discount for a long term agreement until 2019.
	

	16.8
16.8.1

16.8.2

16.8.3

16.8.4
	Finance
Account balances at 31st August 2016:

Deposit Account: £25,266.00 (reserved funds)

Current Account: £14,599.87

Unpresented Cheque: £244.80

Cheques for approval as per appended list.  An additional cheque for £240.00 was tabled for payment to BDO LLP for the external audit.

Points 16.8.1 and 16.8.2 above were approved unanimously.
The Clerk reported that the 2nd precept payment had been received at the beginning of September.

The Clerk received the external audit report immediately prior to the meeting.  The announcement will be placed in the noticeboard for the required period of time.  The Clerk will report back on the audit report at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	16.9
16.9.1

16.9.2

16.9.3
	Planning
Applications for consideration:

3408/16 Queen’s Head Inn, Queens Street IP21 5HG – replacement signage.  Councillors discussed the proposed sign and change of name in depth.  The meeting closed at 7.45 for a member of the public to address the council.  Meeting reopened at 7.47pm.  Councillors voted unanimously not to support this application as they felt strongly that the name Queens Head should be preserved in connection with this historic building.
3074/16 Cushion Farm Barn, Laxfield Road IP21 5JJ – erection of 4 stables with tack room & hay store with concrete hardstanding. As no plans were available for councillors to review no vote took place.  Councillors decided to submit comments on this application that they had no objection to additional stables on site and assumed these would be situated near the existing buildings.

Results of planning applications considered by MSDC since the PC last met:
2980/16 The Paddocks, Queens Street IP21 5HG – no information
2681/16 Chestnut House, Wilby Road IP21 5JP – application withdrawn
2871/16 (& 2872/16) Glenmore, Queens Street IP21 5HG – no information
2651/16 Hubbards, Queens St IP21 5HG – no information
3150/16 Mulberry Lodge, Laxfield Road IP 21 5NQ – no information
Other Planning Matters
The Clerk had received a letter from planning enforcement as a record of the phone call received concerning the Queens Head Inn. 
The Clerk reported that the gates had in fact been added to the original application for the Queens Head online however the Parish Council were not informed or consulted on the amendment.
The Clerk passed Oliver Last a printed copy of an email received from SALC concerning updates on Housing and Planning Act 2016
	

	16.10
16.10.1

16.10.2

16.10.3
	Matters of Report
Noticeboards – Gerald Jenkins reported that the school are not willing to have an open noticeboard on their site and would be looking in to purchasing their own.  Ellie Wharton suggested that the noticeboard may be of use at Westhall.  A position will be investigated and discussed at a future meeting. Velda Lummis asked whether the new boards could have a cover added to prevent the papers blowing away – Gerald felt this was not possible.
Stradbroke Monthly – Ellie Wharton read a report from the Chair of the Governance Board.  A cheque for £325.00 payable Tuddenham Press was passed for signature.

Improvements to Playparks – Ellie Wharton and Oliver Last updated the meeting on the progress of the replacement of the play equipment in both play parks. An open day is scheduled for 22nd October 2016 for villagers to view and vote on their preferred equipment.

The application to Tesco has been unsuccessful but a further application will be submitted.

Nick Stones agreed to raise the question of the S106 money that may be available and to check how much the playpark fund could expect from the Community Centre.

Carrie Barnes suggested that the Council could investigate setting up a lottery to help finance the equipment and pay for future maintenance.  Councillors were keen that this should not impact on other schemes already in existence in the village. This will be added to the agenda for the next meeting.
Local companies have promised support and this will be reported once finalised.

The Stradbroke All Stars have also pledged £1800, the Councillors expressed their thanks for this.

Ellie Wharton has set up a fundraising group within the village and they have already raised in excess of £900 with a number of other fundraising activities taking place over the coming months; family disco, bake sale and a village calendar.  BBC Radio Suffolk came along to interview villagers to help raise the profile of the fundraising for the play equipment.

Councillors were asked to consider how much the Parish Council could contribute to this.  Councillors voted unanimously to reserve at least £15,000. These funds will come from reserved funds including the locality grant received from Cllr Flatman together with the VAT refund once received.
	NS

	16.11
16.11.1

16.11.2

16.11.3
	Risk Assessment
Review of Risk Assessment documents.

Councillors voted unanimously to accept the following documents:

· Risk Assessment Policy (replaces the Financial Risk Assessment document signed 9th May 2016)
· Individual Councillors monthly reporting schedule

· Health & Safety risk assessment for Street Cleaner

· Risk Assessment – Parish Council Clerk

ROSPA Annual Inspection – this took place in July.  Councillors noted the issues raised.  Councillors felt that the replacement play equipment would alleviate many of the issues.  

Councillor inspections: Peter Smith has resigned from inspecting areas on behalf of the Parish Council.  Jo Baber has taken on the Community Centre Playpark and Velda Lummis the Fitness Track.

Communtiy Centre Play Park – Jo Baber noted items raised in the ROSPA inspection but it was felt these did not pose an immediate risk.

Fitness Track – Velda Lummis noted that this area had been well cut.  There were concerns about the ditch.  The Clerk and Carrie Barnes had spoken to Matthew Hammond about clearing it once the growing season had passed. Velda offered to speak to Mr Cooper to see if he could do anything about the hedge near his land.
Westhall Play Park – no report received
Cemetery – Jo Baber reported no issues.

Permissive Path - Ellie Wharton reported no issues.
	VL

	16.12
	Review of grass cutting schedule – The Clerk had circulated an updated schedule for the grass cutting around the village.  Councillors agreed unanimously to accept this and it will now be sent out for quotations for the next 3 years.
	Clerk

	16.13
	Training.
Carrie Barnes undertook Councillor Training and would highly recommend the course to all new and existing Councillors.  Carrie suggested the Council should look at whole Councillor training and it was agreed that the Clerk should investigate the possibility of organising a training evening on Planning.
	Clerk

	16.14
	Highways
VAS – this has been passed to head office.  The Clerk has chased them but has not yet received a response.
Willow Close – this was reported to SCC and work carried out to clear the path.  There is encroachment from a property and Nick Stones offered to have a chat with them about this.

Pavement trip hazard – SCC carried out an inspection of the pavement but could find no noticeable hazard.
	NS

	16.15
	Neighbourhood Plan
The Clerk had received an invoice from the Community Centre showing that the money paid on account for meetings had been used.  There was a small balance of £2.08 outstanding which will be added to payment next time. Future payments will need to vired from the reserved funds.
	

	16.16
	Cemetery/Churchyard
An email had been received from FOASS concerning work the architect had identified at the Churchyard.  Nick Stones informed the meeting that he had carried out the work to the cover of the soak away under instruction of the PCC and they would be invoiced accordingly.  Nick Stones and Oliver Last volunteered to take some top soil to the Churchyard to raise the level around the plastic drain cover to protect them from damage.

Nick Stones is awaiting the contact information for a specialist builder to quote to repair the gate post.

The Clerk will meet with Nick Stones at the cemetery to draw up a schedule of works for the Chapel.

The Clerk had received correspondence concerning strimming at the Churchyard.  Carrie Barnes and the Clerk had already discussed this matter when they met with Matthew Hammond – he agreed to carry out a clearance at the end of the growing season.  Matthew Hammond pointed out that the schedule he was working to was not sufficient – this has been addressed in the revised schedule.
	Clerk/

NS

	16.17
	Stradbrokeonline website:  Gerald Jenkins informed the meeting that the ownership of the domain name had been transferred.  He requested that as this was a private website with no connection to the Parish Council that this item should be removed from future agendas.  Councillors unanimously agreed to this.
	

	16.18
	New Benches​ – Matthew Hammond had quoted £150 for the ground work for the bench. This was accepted and the Clerk will contact him to finalise a date for the work. The bench can then be ordered.
	Clerk

	16.19
	Westhall Playingfield and Playpark – the Clerk reported that weed killer had been used in the goal mouth as the net was so damaged it would have damaged the strimmer if used.  Don Darling and Nick Stones had installed the new goal posts, the old ones will be offered to the High School free of charge and if not required would be cut up for scrap.  Nick Stones has replaced the broken slat on the climbing frame.  Councillors thanked Nick and Don for their work.
The Clerk has investigated replacing the toddler swings at the playpark and received a quote for £420 including installation.  As these can be used within the new scheme of works, Councillors agreed unanimously to the purchase of the new swings.
	

	16.20
	Defibrillator 
Councillors noted correspondence received concerning the purchase of a defibrillator cabinet.

After much discussion Councillors agreed that the best position for a cabinet which is accessible 24 hours a day would be the phone box. The cost for the cabinet would be approx. £600 plus installation.  The Clerk will investigate this further and also enquire the cost of an emergency phone.
	Clerk

	16.21
	Clerk’s report
Neighbourhood Watch – this is on hold as Rosie Skinner has yet to move to the area.

Parish Council Noticeboard – there has been some damage to one of the locks.  To avoid any injury to members of the public the Clerk will now be solely responsible for updating the noticeboard.  Posters can be left in the library and will be placed in the noticeboard – space permitting.

The Clerk feels it may be helpful to people in the village who are reluctant to get in touch by phone to have additional access to the parish council.  She is happy to work out of the library once a month and therefore be available for people to come along and raise any concerns.  This would also help with people wanting to locate the resting places of relatives / friends in the cemetery as she can bring along the burial books and maps.  An hour or so during the afternoon of the third Tuesday of the month seems the most appropriate day.  Councillors could also come along if they are free – Councillors unanimously supported this.

The Clerk requested permission to purchase a new minute book – cost would be between £15-£20 – Councillors agreed to this unanimously.
Matthew Hammond has asked whether the Parish Council would consider increasing the yellow hatched zone in the car park to incorporate the parking space at the rear.  He sometimes has difficulty getting his grass cutting equipment behind the community centre as cars parked there prevent easy access. This will be added to the agenda for the next meeting.
	

	16.22
	Correspondence: not noted elsewhere in the minutes
SALC – Mid Suffolk North Area meeting. Stuart Gemmill unable to make the meeting.

Stradbroke Swim and Fitness Centre – requesting permission to hold a Triathlon on 20th and 21st May.  Councillors voted unanimously to support this and the Clerk will request the information listed in the Risk Assessment Policy.

The Clerk had received a letter from David Merritt concerning a bed that had been dumped at the recycling area.  He had disposed of this at the dump and Councillors thanked him for this and a reimbursement of the charge made had previously been agreed.
	Clerk

	16.23
	Report received from Cllr Flatman
Cllr Flatman reminded Councillors of the outstanding S106 money available as follows:
Community Centre £27,907.37

Sports facilities/pitches £997.29 (Councillors noted this could not be used for equipment)

Councillors enquired whether some of the money could used for the Play park on the Community Centre land.  Cllr Flatman suggested contacting Gillian Hilder, Oliver Last said he would.

Dementia friendly film screenings are being offered at the Regal in Stowmarket and other groups offering help for carers of people with dementia are being established.

Councillors raised concerns with Cllr Flatman concerning the recent planning decision made in connection with the Queens Head Inn.  Cllr Flatman will raise these.
	OL

	16.24
16.24.1
16.24.2

16.24.3

16.24.4
	Matters of information
Peter Smith reported that new flooring was fitted to one of the consulting rooms at the Drs Surgery to enable blood tests to be carried out.  The cost would be approximately £1000, in addition to this air conditioning has been installed.

Peter Smith asked that the Community Centre and Drs Surgery be added to the agenda.  This was agreed as follows: the Parish Council have a representative on the Community Centre committee therefore this will be added under “matters of report".  The Drs sugery will have its own agenda point – this will enable the terms of the lease to be fulfilled which stipulate that all works carried out on the building should have the agreement of the Parish Council.
Stuart Gemmill reported on concerns that have been raised concerning a piece of land to the rear of the black barns.  He wanted to reiterate that this was not in fact an official footpath but the land owner has agreed to cut back the verge to enable people to continue walking along there.

Gerald Jenkins thought that the footpath signs needed review – this would added to the next agenda.
	

	16.25
	Matters for inclusion in the Agenda of meeting: 10th October 2016 at 7.30pm
External Audit
Village Lottery for Play Park equipment

Extension of hatched zone in car park

Matters of report to include Community Centre
Drs Surgery

Footpath signs
	


There being no further business the meeting closed at 21.22hrs
             Stuart Gemmill
Signed: _______________________________                                                 10th October 2016

              Chairman

189

